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Our Next Meeting is a Special Date-­
FEBRUARY 27th, 2000

February
Meeting
Our next meeting at the
Botanic Garden is a special
day to remember--Sunday,
February 27th.

Carson E. Whitlow of
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Cyp.Haven, Adel, Iowa will
discuss "The Potential of
Breeding North American
Native Orchid Species".
While Carson is a lover of
Cypripediums, he started his
career with Cattleyas in 1964
doing hybridization with Fred
Stewart in San Gabriel,
California. Between 1964 and
1969 he produced over 60
blue cattleya hybrids, many of
which are still in collections
throughout the world.
However, Carson returned to
the Midwest in 1987, and
changed directions to work
with hardy terrestrial orchids-­
Cypripedium first and then in
1991 included Calopogons.
He has published over 30
articles in U.S. and European
journals. In 1995, he became
committed to the Internet as

the means of finding orchid
related sites on the world wide
web and started "The Orchid
Mall". It is presently the
definitive link site for orchids
and has assisted many of us
who use the internet,
especially Barb Bennett who
finds orchid connections for
us in her articles in our news­
letter.

Our meetingwill be held in the
downstairs Classroom 3 at
12:00 noon on THIS
FOURTHSUNDAY of the
month. Please have display
and sales plants arranged by
12:30pm. The lecture will be
in the Auditorium. Cathy
Bloome has been involved in
orchid conservation for many
years. She and Carson will
present the workshop on



orchid conservation and what
it means. Perhaps some of
you will decide to help her in
this very noble but often
frustrating cause.

Have a heart9--bring
something for our hospitality
table. It's our heart's desire to
have a full table, so take heart
everyone, and make it
happen. No heavy hearts
resulting from the desserted
table this month.

Joe Dixler

vvvvv

105 WEBSITE:

www.iosoc.com

vvvvv

AmericanOrchid
Society
Judgings
The judgings of the American
Orchid Society Chicago Judging
Center are held monthly in the
Linneaus Room of the Chicago
Botanic Garden, Glencoe, IL., on
the 2nd Saturday of the month at
1 :OOPM(unless otherwise
announced here and in the AOS

Bulletin. Orchids.
February 12, 2000-1:00PM

March 11, 2000--1:00PM
April 8, 2000-7:00AM

May 6, 2000--1 :OOPM
June 3, 2000-1 :OOPM
July 8, 2000-1:30PM

August 12, 2000--1:00PM
September 9, 2000--1 :OOPM

October 6, 2000--B:OOPM
November 11, 2000--1 :OOPM
December 9, 2000--1 :OOPM

•••••

Escape the Winter
Blahs!
Indianapolis--While the weather
outside may be frightful, the
atmosphere inside White River
Gardens will be delightful when
the Gardens newest exhibit,
"Orchid Oasis--Escape to
Paradise" opens in the Hilbert
Conservatory, January 14. This
wonderful floral display runs
through February 27, 2000!

The exhibit is open from 9am­
4pm, Wednesday through
Sunday. Winter admission rates
are in effect for the duration.
Rates are $5 for adults, $4 for
seniors, $3 for children ages 3­
12, and $3 for parking.

The address is:
1200 W. Washington St.

Indianapolis, IN 46222-0309

(317) 630-2010

Upcoming
Events in the
Orchid World
1/28-1/30100 Orchid Society of

Minnesota Show
Como Conservatory
St. Paul, MN

2/5-2/6/00 Wisconsin
Orchid Growers
Guild Show,
Madison, WI

2/12-2/13/00 Prairie State Orchid
Society Orchid
Show & Sale
Washington Park
Botanical Gardens
Springfield, IL
12-5PM

3/4-3/5/00 Northeastern Wise.
Orchid Society
Show, Green Bay

3/18-3/19/00 lIIowa Orchid Soc
24th SpringShow
Bettendorf, IA

3/25-3/26/00 Central Iowa Ore.
Society Show
Des Moines, IA

4/8-419/00 Illinois Orchid
Society Spring
Show, Glencoe

4/6-4/9/00 European Orchid
Congress,
openhagen,Den.

4/15-4/16/00 Mid America Ore
Congress
Livonia, MI

8/6/00 Central Iowa
Speaker's Day

Des Moines, IA
9/6-9/10/00 Orchids 2000

4th New Zealand
Expo
Hamilton, NZ

9/16-9/17/00 Mid.AmericaOrch
Congo Muncie, IN

9/15-9/17/00 7th Chicagoland
Orchid Festival

9/23-9/24/00 Wisconsin Orchid
Society Show,

Milwaukee, WII
10/6-10/8/00 10S Fall Mini

Show, Glencoe
10/5-10/8/00 4th Australasian
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New Members

Please welcome the following
new members to the 10S:
James Karela
Janet Scanlon
Richard Skews
Make them feel welcome at
the next meeting!

10/10-10/15/00

10/27-10/28/00

11/4-11/5/00

3/31-4/1/01

9/29-9/30/01

10/13-10/14/01

4/11-4114/02

9/13-9/15/02

10/18-10/26/02

Native Orchid
Soc.Conference
Melbourne,Aust.
15th Australian
Orchid
Conference
& Show
Burnie, Tasmania
Blackhawk Orchid
Society Show,
Klehm Botanic Gard.
Rockford, IL
Batavia Orchid Soc.
Show, St. Charles
10S Spring Show
Chicago Botanic
Garden, Glencoe
Wisconsin Orchid
Society Show, Mil­
waukee, WI
Illinois Orchid Soc.
Fall Mini Show .
AOSSpring Trustees
Meeting & Mid­
America Orchid
Congress
10S

Spring Show, CBG
Glencoe,IL
Illinois Orchid Soc.
Fall Mini Show
17th World
Orchid
Conference
Shah Alam,
Selangor,
Malaysia

ONE LAST TIMET
For those who renewed your annual
dues in time for the January
newsletter, your membershp card for
the year 2000 should have been sent
to you with that newsletter. If you
did not receive it and contacted me

or paid me after you received the
January newsletter, you should
receive your new card in this
newsletter. Write or print your name
with clear, bold printing so that
everyone can easily read it. If you
have not renewed, do so now, as

this will be your last nevysletter and
you will miss out on some great
information and speaker coming up
in the near future.•
If you experience any problems
receiving newsletters, let me know
and I will try to find out what the
problem may be.

Barb Bennett

Membership Chair
Phone: 847-948-8163

Email: bbennett@interaccess.com

••"
I TellYour Friends!

Tell you friends who grow orchids or
want to grow orchids that 10S
membership right now is a GREAT
deal! In additional to this great
monthly newsletter, several
Chicagoland Orchid Growers
Association members are giving new
members coupons for $10 off their
purchases. As a result, new
members essentially get back their
$20 dues ($25 for First Class
mailing) and more when they use
these coupons!

FUTURE BOARD
MEETINGS»»>

March 14, 2000
May 9,2000

July 11, 2000

All Board of Directors
meetings are currently held at
the Johnson Bank on Green
Bay Road, 2 blocks north of
Tower Road in Hubbard
Woods at 7:30pm. Please
advise President Cinert if you
cannot attend I~,,~
Coming In
March .....

All the way from Switzerland,
we are extremely fortunate to
have Rudolph Jenny as our
speaker at the March 12th
meeting. He will present a
multiscreen presentation on
his specialty, Stanhopea!

Mark your calendars for what
promises to be the meeting of
the year.

News From the
Net

Barb Bennett

•• -c
For those who are interested
in seeing a homebuilt Wardian



Case, with directions on how
to make your own, check out:
"Christer's Wardian Case".
Christer lives in Sweden, but
the principles he uses can be
applied in Illinois as well.

http://freehosting1.at.webjump.c
om/622fb0870 .or/orchid/christers

_wardian_ case.htm

A "Wardian Case" is a self­
contained greenhouse that
looks like a large aquarium on
legs. It has a lid and usually a
fan, and can be used to grow
small plants in an area, often
a living room. The enclosure
helps keep the humidity high
with breezes (supplied by the
fan), creating a microclimate
of rainforest, the home of
many of our orchids.

The size of Christer's casae is
34" x 18" x 26". He has
constructed a frame of 25mm
aluminum, with sides and
back fo glass. The bottom is
thicker glass (6mm). The
door opens from the top and
is hinged.

The case is watertight to a
depth of 2 inches. You will
see why below.
Light
He uses four fluorescent
lights, two of which are Gro­
lux 25w and two Aquastar
25w 10.000Kelvin. (I don't
know the second type but I
would be two regular
fluorescent bulbs would do
the trick)
Ventilation

Ventilation is proided by a 12v
fan (probably one of the small
plastic types available from a
home improvement center.)
The case is not airtight and
there a small slits at the
doors, which allows for intake
of fresh air and "leaking" of
stale air.

Humidity
The reason the bottom needs

to be airtight is that the fottom
is filled with pebbles and the
fan blows over the wet
pebbles which keeps the
humidity between 60 & 85%.
Watering
Christer used a watering
system from Gardena that
mists the plants one minute
every three hours during the
daytime.
Christer recommends
reainwater but he cannot
same much and recommends
using a reverse osmosis filter.
Temperature
Summer temperatures in
Sweden can reach over

32C(90F) [sounds like Illinois,
right?] During the hot weather
he turns off two inflorescent
bulbs to get the temperature
down to 17C (63F) nights and
about 25-26C (77-79C) during
the daytime.

Comments, suggestions or
questions can be addressed
to christer.carlson@home or
use the link at the web page.

Comment from Barb:
Each of the headings
described in this article are

issues that you would need to
consider in your own growing
set-up, whether it is in a
Wardian Case, basement,
porch, window sill, or
greenhouse. Think about
which of the techniques used
in this samll Wardian Case
could be used to improve your
own crowing conditions.

A Blonde walks into a bank in New

York City and asks for the loan
officer. She says she's going to
Europe on business for two weeks
and needs to borrow $5000. The
bank officer says the bank will need
some kind of security for such a
loan, so the Blonde hands over the
keys to a new Rolls-Royce parked on
the street in front of the bank.

Everything checks out, and the bank
agrees to accept the car as collateral
for the loan.

An employee drives the Rolls into the
bank's underground garage and
parks it there.

Two weeks later the Blonde returns,
repays the $5,000 and the intereste
which comes to $15.41. The loan
officer says, "We are very happy to
have had your business, and this
transaction has worked out very
nicely, but we are a little puzzled.
While you were awasy we checked
you out and found that you are a
multimillionaire. What puzzles us is
why would you bother to borrow
$5000?"

The Blonde replied," Where else in
New York can I park my car for two
weeks for 15 bucks?"

Finally, a "Smart Blonde" joke!

9W99



Big Rocks

One day an expert in time
management was speaking to a
group of business students, and, to
drive home a point, used an
illustration those students will never

forget.

As he stood in from of the group of
high powered overachievers he sai,
"Okay, time for a quiz". Then he
pulled out a one-gallon, wide­
mouthed Mason jar and set it on the
table in front of him. Then he

produced about a dozen fist sized
rocks, and carefully placed them,
one at a time, into the jar. When the
jar was filled to the top and no more
rocks would fit inside, he asked, "is
this jar full?"

Everyone in the class said, "Yes".
Then he said, "Really"?

He reached under the table and

pulled out a bucket of gravel. Then
he dumped some gravel in and
shook the jar causing pieces of
gravel to work themselves down into
the space between the big rocks.
Then he asked the group onced
more, "Is the jar full?"

By this time the class was on to him.
"Probably not, " one of them
answered. "Good!" he replied. He
reached under the table and brought
out a bucket of sand in the jar and it
went into all of the spaces left
between the rocks and the gravel.
Once more he asked the questions,
"Is this jar full?"

"No!" the class shouted. Once again
he said, "Good." Then he grabbed a
pitcher of water and began to pour it
in until the jar was filled to the brim.
Then he looked at the class and

asked, "What is the point of this
illustration?"

One eager beaver raised his hand
and said, "The point is, no matter

how full your schedule is, if you try
really hard you can always fit some
more things in it!"

"No," the speaker replied, "that's not
the point. The truth this illustration
teaches us is: If you don't put the big
rocks in first, you'll never get them in
at aiL" What are the 'big rocks' in
you life? Your children; your loved
ones; your education; your dreams;
a worthy cause; teaching or
mentoring others; doing things that
you love; time for yourself; your
health; your significant other?

Remember to put these BIG ROCKS
in first or you'll never get them in at
all.

If you sweat the little stuff (the
gravel, the sand) then you'll fill your
life with little things you worry about
that don't really matter, and you'll
never have the real quality time you
need to spend on the big, important
stuff. So, tonight, or in the morning,
ask yourself this question: What are
the 'big rocks' in my life? Then, put
those in you jar first.

VVVVV
Beginner/Cultural
Group
The second Cultural
Discussion group will take
place January 18, 2000, at
the Kilbourn Park
Greenhouse, 3501 N.
Kilbourn, Chicago. We meet
7-9pm. Bring plants about
which you have concerns or
questions. We try to car pool
if we can and it is a great way
to spend a cold January
evening. Carolyn Johnson
who lives at 833 W. Fullerton

in Chicago will be hosting the
next discussion group on
February 9th, same time, etc.
Call Barb Bennett (847- 948­
8163) if you want to host a
session or have questions.

•
b

The President's
Message

BY

LOIS CINERT

It was so good to see you
all at the January meeting.
There was no snow, and
warm temperatures, so it
was a good day to get out
to see friends and learn a
little from our speaker.
SAMTSUIis a great grower,
with strong, healthy plants
and lots of great flowers
(and awards). Many thank
to him for sharing his
insights.

Watch the newsletter for
dates of meetings.
Because of conflicts with
dates, our meetings will
almost never be on the
second Sunday of the
month. Starting in
February, they will be all



over the calendar. We want
you all to be able to attend
the meetings, and the
upcoming roster is great.
Please check the dates so
we won't miss you.

This is also show season-­
home and away. The best
thing you can do to help to
bring your blooming plants.
If you don't know where to
drop them off, call LEO
SCHORDJE,our awayshow
chairman, and he will give
you the locations and times
to leave your plants. More
elsewhere about our
upcoming Spring Show
(still nameless).

We have some upcoming
business to attend to. We
will have a revised bylaws
ready for your discussion
an approval at an upcoming
meeting. We need your
adviceand consent. This is
your society. Also, look for
a restyled membership
directory later on, with
some new information and
features.

Good growing! Winter is
tought for windowsills and
lights. Watch for critters,
and keep the humidity up.
As the day get longer, start
fertilizing more to
encourage those good fate
new leaves and roots.

Leo's Roadtrip
To Indianapolis
The weekend before Thanksgiving I
took a carload of plants to the
Indianapolis Orchid Show. The
show was held at their local botanic

garden near downtown. It was a
relly nice small scale show. They
only had about 12 displays but the
quality of each was really quite good.
Woji Krilunis had in his display a
number of species I had never seen
before in cultivation. Another

member, who name escapes me,
had 3 of the plants in his display
receive Certificates of Cultural Merit.

One was a Cattleya with over 50
flowers on it--a huge plant, immacu­
lately grown.

All the displays were really nice
INCLUDING the 10S dispaly.
Thanks to Paul Passine and Lois

Cinert, who made the trip down, and
Barb Bennett, Rich Unger, Diane
Nielson, and Sherry Maloney who
sent plants down with either me or
Lois. Paul showed up with a van
load of magnificently flowered vanda
and ascocenda hybrids, hunger
plants, several were over 3 feet tall
with huge spikes of great big f1owers­
-hot pinks, dark blues, and every
color in between. Without his

contribution our display would have
been nice but very ordinary. Paul
received TWO Best in Class

trophies--one for a huge Vanda
Pompimol and the second for a
Paph. Spicerianum with at least 30
flowers on it. Congratulations Paul!!!

I am really happy to say that I have
been getting better response from
the members about helping with the
away shows. Thank you one and all.
It is a fun time; I use these shows to

go visiting. After setting up on
Friday, Lois and George Cinert
headed right home (they are
unapologetic moming peopleD. Paul
and I hooked up with an old friend of
mine from Indianapolis, had dinner
and a beer before heading out.
Sunday, I made a stop at the
Hoosier Orchid Company. They are
on the Northwest side of town. Leon

showed me around and managed to
relieve me of my orchid allowance for
the next three months. Then we

gathered at the garden for tean
down. Even Tom Franczak made

the trip down. Afterwards a few of
us found a little Chinese restaurant

in a strip mall that had very authentic
(read that "flaming hot chilies")
Hunan cooking. My meal was great
and quite spicy. Tom ordered
something with no hot peppers in it-­
as a result his food was awful. You

cannot have good Chinese cooking
without ginger, garlic and hot chile
peppers. We teased Tom endlessly.
Did you know you can make Tom
break out in a sweat by talking about
Chiles? It was a fun little trip.

The next away shows that the 10S
will be attending are:
Minneapolis--January 28-30.
Madison, WI--February 5-6
Lansing, MI--February 26 & 27
Bettendorf, IA--March 18-19
Des Moines, IA--March 25 -26

So, if anyone out there want to join
me for a road trip, give a call; they
are fun. The society will pick up your
gas expense and sometimes lodging
for the more distant shows. I want to
thank Sue Carlson in advance. She
has volunteered to handle at least

one of the Iowa shows. Anyone else
who would like to tag along or would
want to lead a trip, give me a call.
Thanks---

Leo Schordje, 847-746-9355, or
e-mail: Ischordje@dataflo.net



•••••
Spring Show
Our Spring show wit be
presented April 8 & 9, 2000.
The Illinois Orchid Society will
again have a mass display of
members' plants. That's you!
We would like the display to
be the most spectacular ever,
as far as number and quality
of plants shown. I know you
don't always have control
over when the little beasts
bloom, but if you have
something with flowers,
please bring it. It's "OK" to
bring one plant; it's "OK" to
bring one even if you don't
know If it's any good. If you
bloom an orchid, you show
show it off.

Bring your plants to the
Garden, Thursday eveing,
April 6, from 1-8pm, or on
Friday, April 7, rom 9:00am-1
pm. Label it with your name,
and address, and the plant
name. If yo bring more than
one, list your plants on a
sheet of paper. Please print
clearly. The folks at the
registration table will help you
register the plants correctly.

Stay to help for an hour or
two. It's lots of fun, and
youget to case the 10S sale
table and the vendors' tables

ahead of everyone else. Half
the fun of work the show is
being able to shop!

•• -c

In November there was a bit of
misunderstanding with some
members and the staff of the
Chicago Botanic Garden
regardingthe use of the circle for
parking, unloading plants, and
returning later to load them back
up. This was a cause for
concern to us and, as I found
out, to the Garden also.

The Garden encourages its
member societies to use its
facility. This includes monthly
meetings during which members
are able to bring in plants for
displayand sale. We are able to
use the circle for drop off. Get a
token at the guard gate. Drive
back; park inthe circle, butc!o
not block the crosswalk to the
new garden area. This must
remain open. You may take
enough time to bring your plants
into the building. You must then
move your car to the general
parking area. Unpack and
arrange your plants after you
return. If yo need help with your
boxes as you unload, carts are
available, and the security
peoplewill help you locate them.
If yo have a handicapped
parking permit, ask at the guard
gate for the location of close
parking. Onsome days spaces
may be available near the
building. Our privileges at the
Garden are the same .as
everyone elses'. No more! No
less!

After the meeting, the gate will
be raised at 3:00pm to make
pickup easier. I will call to

remind them several days
before each meeting.

As the us of the Garden has
changed and increased over the
last few years, athey have made
adjustments to our relationship.
We are both trying to be good
friends. and good neighbors. If
you have complaints or
suggestions about anything
regarding use of the Garden,
please call me.. We want this to
be a good relationship that is
advantageous to all of us.

LOIS

•
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